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Chapel Hill Friends Meeting 

Newsletter 

Twelfth Month, 2018 

Monthly Query: How do I manage my commitments so that over 

commitment, worry, and stress do not diminish my integrity? 

Monthly Worship Tip from the M&W Committee:  

Turn attention inward and listen in the silence for what the Spirit may reveal. 

Upcoming Forum Schedule 

Forums are offered every Sunday from 9:45 to 10:45 a.m. (except the third Sunday of each month which is the 9:00 a.m. Meeting for Worship 
with Attention to Business).  Features include a wide variety of topics related to Quaker faith and practice, social issues, personal sharing, 
Chapel Hill Friends Meeting Committees, outside speakers, etc. These forums are offered through the Adult Religious Education Committee to 

enhance and deepen our spiritual lives. 
 
Dec 2: “Meeting for Worship: How Do I Know I am Led to Speak?” Quaker Meeting for Worship calls on 
each of us to Prepare, Wait, Listen, and Speak was the Spirit leads us. This forum allows us to explore 
these Quaker traditions  as well as our own processes that guide us in this deeply meaningful Quaker 
practice. Presenter: Madelyn Ashley, Ministry and Worship Committee.  
Dec 9: Personal sharing by Tom McQuiston.  

Dec 23: Holiday singing. Come celebrate the season in song. Faye Stanley will lead our singing of familiar 

and beloved Christmas carols.  

Dec 30: Winter solstice celebration. In this forum, we will sing together, release the past and name our 

wishes for the future. What do you want to let go? What do you want to bring forth in the near future and 

beyond?  led by Faye Stanley and Carolyn White.  

From:  Tom Munk <munk.tom@gmail.com> 
To:  news@chapelhillfriends.org 

Now is the time to call your Senators, asking them to support the starving children of Yemen by ending military 
support for murderous Saudi Arabia. 
https://www.fcnl.org/updates/keep-the-push-towards-peace-in-yemen-going-1736 
 

MEETING ROOM RENOVATIONS - The following recommendations were presented to the November 18 MWAB by 

Don Hopper, Clerk, Buildings and Grounds Committee.  A Q&A time followed.  The recommendations will be 

considered for a decision at the December 16 MWAB.  If you have questions or suggestions about the 

recommendations, contact a member of B&G soon: Don Hopper, Bill Cleaver, Kurt Hein, Dottie Heninger, John Hite, 

Max Isaacs, Brad Kershner, Wendy Michener, Richard Miller, David Schneider, Tom Smith.  B&G will meet next at 

8:15AM on Sunday, December 16, 2018.  Matt  

 Christmas Eve Worship, Monday, December 24 – in our Meetinghouse 

All Friends, attenders, and their families are invited to share in our Christmas Eve Worship. Friends are invited 
to a musical interlude at 5pm as preparation for our candlelight worship.  At 5:30pm we will begin silent 
worship with one candle on the table in the center and lights off.  As it becomes darker outside, and as the 
spirit moves us, each of us will light our own candle from the central candle and add our lighted candle to the 
table in silence and/or give whatever message we may feel led to share, slowly bringing light to the 
darkness.  Bring a candle with a holder. Extra candles will be provided for those who forget to bring their own. 
Coordinated by the Ministry and Worship Committee. 

mailto:munk.tom@gmail.com
mailto:news@chapelhillfriends.org
https://www.fcnl.org/updates/keep-the-push-towards-peace-in-yemen-going-1736
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Seeking a room 
Hi, my name is Paul, and I'm a UNC alum living out in Chatham county. I am in search of a simple one 
bedroom room to rent and was hoping someone in the Friends group may be able to help. I am willing to 
help perhaps an older couple with landscaping needs in exchange for help or partial rent. Just throwing it 
out there! Thanks. Paul Worth  9194785709 

 

Call to good stewardship 

The Finance Committee invites you to consider Electronic Giving. It is a convenient, consistent way to help 

our Meeting year-round.  The NEW eGiving option makes it easy. eGiving allows you to set up automatic 

recurring contributions or a one-time gift.  Also, you will be able to view your complete online giving history 

at your convenience. 

Simply follow these easy steps: 
1.            Visit the Meeting website at [http://www.chapelhillfriends.org], 
2.            Click the Donate button, then click the "Making a contribution online by credit or debit card" link 
3.            Click the Create Profile button, then 
4.            Follow the onscreen instructions to create an online profile and to schedule your recurring or one-
time contribution. 
Many thanks for your generosity to our community and various ministries!   
The Finance Committee ~ Ann Miller, co-clerk 

 
Seasons’ Greetings from First Day School 
 
We are all grateful to you all for participating in first day school!  
It’s hard to believe, but Christmas is right around the corner. Please mark your calendars for the fun-filled 
first day school activities:  
December 2nd: Ornament Palooza: making ornaments and decorating the meeting Christmas tree 
December 9th: During First Day School: Lesson on the meaning of Christmas as well as preparation for the 
nativity play for the meeting Christmas Party being held in the early evening 
December 16th:Caroling at Carol Woods!  
December 23th: Games and Celebration  
December 30th: Homemade Birdhouses  
In peace, joy and gratitude ~ Kathleen  

 

Chapel Hill Friends Meeting Minutes of the Meeting for Worship with Attention to Business (MWAB) 

November 18, 2018, Matt Drake, Clerk, and Jennifer Leeman, Recording Clerk pro tem 

 

Attendance: Tom Munk, David Schneider, John Hite, Jan Hutton, Ben Ray, Wendy Michener, Kitty Bergel, 

Dottie Heninger, Barbara Williamson, Buffie Weber, Emilie Condon, Annette Broadwell, Ronald Carns, Jeff 

Stafford, Richard Miller, Ken Grogan, Sean Chen, Lori Fernald Khamala, Don Hopper, Ann Miller, Carolyn 

Stuart, Lois Ann Hobbs, Ira Evans, Tejuan Riggsbee,  Monteze Snyder, Geoff Medcalf, Hank Elkins, Tom 

Ludlow, Julia Cleaver, Tom McQuiston, Kurt Hein, Gwyn Hein, Lynn Drake, Carolyn White, Hart Pillow, Paul 

Munk, Joyce Munk, Deborah Gibbs, Mariah Darlington, Matt Drake, Jennifer Leeman 

 

1. The meeting opened with worship and the query: “Am I guided by a reverence for all living creatures and 

a sense of the splendor of the Spirit’s continuing creation?” 

2. The clerk, Matt Drake, invited friends to review the agenda. Based on questions raised last month, he 
clarified that he will use the verb "accept" for committee annual reports and other items that are basically 
information sharing and "approve" for those items that require an actual decision by the Meeting. 
 

3. The Minutes of the October 21, 2018 Meeting for Worship with Attention to Business were 

approved as printed in the newsletter. 

http://www.chapelhillfriends.org/
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4.  Jan Hutton, Co-clerk Ministry and Worship Committee, presented the committee’s annual report. One 

Friend spoke to appreciation for the Meeting celebrating all days as holy days and not singling out specific 

days, as is the practice in many faith communities. The Meeting accepted the Ministry and Worship 

Committee’s annual report with appreciation for the work of the committee. 

Ministry and Worship Annual Report 2017-2018 

Reviewing the activities of the Ministry and Worship Committee this past year, we celebrate the 
cooperation/collaboration with other Meeting committees, Meeting members and attenders, and others who 
inspire our work and service. Our responsibility is to support the spiritual life of the Meeting with concern for 
the quality of our Meetings for Worship, Meetings for Worship with Attention to Business, and including a 
number of other roles, addressed below. 

Recurring activities of Ministry and Worship include: 

 The annual September Clerks’ Gathering, attended by 25, including 6 non-clerks; 
 Planning for the Clerks’ Retreat involves working with the Clerk of the Meeting on the agenda and 
inviting ideas from Committee Clerks on topics of interest for the retreat and then learning about the 
discernment and spiritual opportunity of clerking a committee. Additionally, process documents 
relating to clerking were streamlined and revised for the retreat, and are available on the Meeting 
website. 

 The October Spiritual State of the Meeting gathering, attended by 25; 
The Spiritual State of the Meeting allows us to reflect on issues through the lens of Piedmont Friends 
Yearly Meeting membership while sharing deeply with others on queries prompted by the Yearly 
Meeting 

 At the request of Piedmont Friends Yearly Meeting (PFYM), each October we average the overall 
number of Friends and attenders in attendance at both Early and Late Meetings for Worship 
throughout that month;  

 Our annual Christmas Eve Worship; 

 Worship Sharing with Attention to Animals (guided by the Animal Welfare Subcommittee); 

 Meeting for Worship with Attention to Graduating Seniors; 

 Annual Contemplative Retreat in April; 

 Forums, including in 2018, “Entering and Centering: Preparing for Meeting for Worship”; 

 Sending our monthly minutes to the Archives Committee dropbox for eventual inclusion, digitally, at 
Guilford; 

 Discerning queries for each month of the year used in the e-news, newsletter, and read in the first 
part of Meeting for Worship. We are grateful for recent feedback from Friends which will enrich the 
future query creation process; 

 Participation on clearness committees for membership and coordinating transfers of membership; 
We welcomed Bob and Winnie Simmons and Gwyn and Kurt Hein, as they transferred their 
memberships and were grateful for Sean Chen and his daughter, Matilda, who became, respectively, 
new and familial members. 

 Continue to work with CYRE to coordinate the teens closing Late Meeting in months having 5 
Sundays; 

 After discussion with CYRE, M&W will annually offer an experiential and informational program on 
membership to the teen pod; 

 With a brief announcement weekly, supporting the silencing of cell phones during Meeting for 
Worship; 

 Designating a Closer for every meeting for worship. 
 

Responding to emerging membership questions about the status of Young Adult Friends who have grown 
up in the meeting, an ad hoc committee consisting of Ministry and Worship, Care and Counsel, CYRE, and 
Archives Committee was created to address this concern. Their discernments resulted in re-defined 
membership levels, approved as a Minute at Meeting for Worship with Attention to Business. These 
enhancements are also listed on the website Membership page. 
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M&W, at the request of several members, initiated an ad hoc committee to examine and address celebration 
practices for babies, grandbabies, and college graduates. Members of Care and Counsel and CYRE are 
also serving, for which we are grateful. 
 
M&W plans to begin the process of exploring several ongoing opportunities for Quakerism 101- like 
programming, both experiential and didactic, which will be more readily available in the future. 

An ad hoc committee has been created to research and address the topic of mass shootings and 
emergency preparedness at CHFM (and in everyday life.) This committee, including John Hite, has been at 
work for at least 5 months gathering pertinent information and having CHFM assessment visits with the 
Chapel Hill Police Department, as well as the Fire Department. A forum is planned to explore the vectors of 
meeting interest in specific areas. 
 
Some of the continuing concerns of the M&W committee include: quality of vocal ministry, nurturance of 
Meeting committees, and attention to the quality of worship, including processes for beginning and ending 
worship, and the brevity of shared announcements. 

With great gratitude, we thank departing members Ed Bowen, Lynn Drake, and Pam Schwingl for their 
faithful service. 

Jan Hutton and Faye Stanley, co-clerks for the Ministry and Worship Committee, Madelyn Ashley, Kitty 
Bergel,  Jeff Brown, Alice Carlton, Leslie Rountree and Matt Drake, ex-officio. 

5.  Lynn Drake, Co-clerk Mary and Claude Shotts/Leadership Development Fund, presented the 

committee’s annual report. She emphasized that the funds are not needs based and are available to all 

Meeting members and attenders. The Meeting accepted the Mary and Claude Shotts/Leadership 

Development Fund annual report with gratitude for the committee’s work. 

Shotts Memorial and Leadership Development Fund Committee Annual Report 2017-2018 

The Mary and Claude Shotts/Leadership Development committee oversees two funds to support the 
leadings of Friends, both members and attenders, to enrich and deepen their capacity for leadership within 
the Meeting, the local community, and the Religious Society of Friends.   The Mary and Claude Shotts 
Memorial Fund, established in 1973 from funds donated by members of the Shotts family, provides financial 
support to enrich and develop the lives of individuals with a relationship to the Chapel Hill Friends Meeting. 
Grants from this fund are distributed from the interest earned on principal.    

The Leadership Development Fund, established in 1982, provides grants to benefit the spiritual life of the 
Meeting through the enhancement of leadership capabilities in individuals. Grants from this fund are 
distributed from money carried over from prior years and from annual allocations approved by the monthly 
meeting.    

 Friends Fiduciary manages the investments for the Shotts Memorial Fund, and year-end principal balance 
is $34,436.43.     From this fund, we received $1,239.16 total in interest income for the 2017-18 fiscal year.   
Our fund balance in our BB&T account at the end of the fiscal year 2017-18 was $3,142.26, carried forward 
to FY2018-19.   

The support of the Shotts/ Leadership funds is not "need based.”  The Committee made additional efforts to 
communicate information about the funds through the newsletter, listserv, speaking with individual Friends.   
Grants made for the 2017 - 2018 fiscal year totaled $1,560.    The committee requested $200 for the 
Leadership fund for the 2018-19 fiscal year.   Friends who received support during the year included: 

Claire Bates, Evangeline Bolles-Rioux, Wendy Michener, Ruth Zalph,  and 16 members/attenders to 

participate in the Piedmont Friends Fellowship Annual Meeting in March. 

Many thanks for the members of the committee.  Several have cycled off for FY’19, and we express our 
thanks to them for their excellent stewardship – Jan Hutton, Clerk; Lori Fernald Khamala; Lloyd Kramer.   
Others continue to serve:  Roberto Quercia, Monteze Snyder, Susan Inglis, and Catherine Alguire.  Ken 
Grogan, Lynn Drake and Asta Crowe are joining the committee effective July 1, 2018.  Lynn and Asta serve 
as co-clerks.  
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6.  Sean Chen, Clerk Publications and Communications Committee, presented the committee’s annual 

report. Friends expressed appreciation for the role the committee plays in keeping us all connected and the 

need for additional friends to join the committee and/or assist with the work. Sean noted that Ed Bowen 

continues to assist with the eNews.  The Meeting accepted the Publications and Communications 

Committee annual report with appreciation.   

Publications & Communications Committee Annual Report, November 2018 
 
The Publication & Communications committee edits, produces and distributes the monthly print newsletter 
and calendar as well as the annual directory. The members manage and update the Meeting website, the 
online calendar, and other online activities. They coordinate and send a weekly email newsletter and as 
needed "In the Light" announcements. The committee assists with other publications for Meeting 
committees as needed. One member should serve on the 
Archives Committee, however that is not being filled. 
 
Highlights 
● Directory was published in October 2018. It is available electronically and in print. Please contact 
news@chapelhillfriends.org for a copy. 
● Contact information was updated in Servant Keeper. 
● A weekly email newsletter eNews is assembled by Ed Bowen and mailed to members and attenders 
through a Google Group email list. Submissions continue to be accepted through 
news@chapelhillfriends.org . 
● Content for the Quakerism 101 site was updated and incorporated onto the Meeting Website. 
● We continue to post Meeting for Worship with Attention to Business agendas and supporting documents 
as needed by the Clerk of the Meeting. 
● Adding new subscribers to the weekly eNews . 
● A monthly Newsletter is published in print under the guidance of Peter Malone. The deadline for the 
Newsletter is the evening of the last First Day of the month. Many thanks to Peter for his diligence and skill 
in putting the newsletter together. This task requires a great number of communications points including 
working with the Clerk of Meeting, 
Recording Clerk, members of the Publications and Communications committee, and all of the members and 
attenders who submit items to the Newsletter and to the eNews . 
 
Ongoing Projects 
● Members of the committee have been working on options for refreshing and redesigning the website, 
including Sean Chen, Cristobal Palmer and Jason James. Finn James has joined the project and has 
started to setup a pilot. 
○ The committee is looking for any assistance as we proceed with this project. 
Anyone with graphic design, web design, or content management experience please inquire with the 
committee. 
● Updating and building the directory has continued to be a challenge, the Clerk of the Meeting, Matt Drake 
convened an adhoc committee to assembled and produce the directory based on work done earlier in 2018. 
A number of Friends helped with this task this year including: Alice Carlton, David Curtin, Hart Pillow and 
Lynn Drake. Dottie Heninger and Nancy Elkins helped with contacts. And a thanks to Maria Darlington and 
Linda Graham with the cover photograph and design, respectively. 
 
Looking Ahead 
● The committee needs assistance in identifying Friends who are willing to work on redesigning, migrating, 
and revising the existing chapelhillfriends.org website. Friends should contact Nominations and the 
committee if they are willing and able. 
● The work of revising and editing the directory needs to be revisited, and the committee could use 
assistance going forward with this task. 
 
Reminders & Contact information 
● Newsletter, enews, and In the Light announcements should be sent to: 
news@chapelhillfriends.org 
● The Newsletter deadline is the evening of the last First Day of the month. 
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● The eNews deadline is Friday afternoon. 
● In addition, any updates to the Directory go to: news@chapelhillfriends.org 
● Requests for electronic copies Directory go to: news@chapelhillfriends.org 
● Correspondence to the committee and anything else can go to: 
publicationsandcommunications@chapelhillfriends.org 
 
Submissions 
● Please verify willingness to disclose before submitting personal information about another person. 
● Specify “eNews” and/or “Newsletter” in the subject line when you submit. 
● The Newsletter is posted online and therefore public. 
● The eNews goes to 200+ recipients, some of whom are not Meeting members. 
● The eNews is mailed once a week by Friday. 
 
Submitted by Publications and Communications: Sean Chen (Clerk), Cristóbal Palmer, Ed 
Bowen, David Curtin, Jason James, and Peter Malone. 

7.  Dottie Heninger, Co-clerk Nominations Committee, presented the committee’s recommendation to 

appoint Jasmine McKewen as a Meeting appointee to Piedmont Friends Fellowship, 2019-2021.  The 

Meeting approved Jasmine McKewen’s appointment to Piedmont Friends Fellowship. 

8.  Dottie Heninger, representative from Archives Committee, presented memorial minutes for Charlene 

Swansea and for Mary Johnson. Dottie noted that several members of our Meeting attended Charlene’s 

service at the Advent Lutheran Church. The minutes will go in our memorial book in the library. The 

Meeting accepted the memorial minutes for Charlene Swansea and Mary Johnson with appreciation 

to Dottie for capturing the spirit of these two women. Dottie reported that she is currently working on the 

memorial minute for Marilyn Dyer and asked Friends to share with her any thoughts or memories they would 

like to see included.  

MARY EVELYN WATKINS JOHNSON     June 9, 1928 – October 15, 2018   

Mary moved to Chapel Hill with her husband Wendell in 1989. They attended Chapel Hill Friends Meeting 

regularly, always sitting together on the back bench on the south side of the meeting room. They also 

participated in Meeting activities. Mary was a regular volunteer at the IFC Kitchen on First Thursdays when 

our members prepare lunch for the homeless. 

In 2005 Mary and Wendell moved into Carol Woods Retirement community. She continued to be involved 

with Quakers at Carol Woods, sharing a special dinner with them weekly. Mary eventually became 

Wendell’s caretaker until the end of his life in 2008. They had been married 60 years. 

Mary provided leadership in the Carol Woods library. She had earned her graduate degree in Library 

Science from Kent State. Throughout her life, books were always important; she particularly enjoyed a good 

mystery. Cash and Carry, Carol Woods’ thrift shop, also depended on Mary’s weekly volunteer hours. She 

participated in a women’s group, and the daily coffee group where she discussed world events and – always 

– politics and issues of social justice. 

Travel to visit her four daughters and their families was a high priority for Mary. She visited Christine and 

Rachel in California every year, and traveled to France to be with Sarah’s family. Closer to home, she made 

regular trips to visit Martha on the Outer Banks.   

Mary was a quiet, thoughtful presence, and friends will remember her broad smile. Her Light touched many 

lives. 

CHARLENE WHISNANT SWANSEA     May 27, 1932 - August 23, 2018   

Charlene Swansea became a member of Chapel Hill Friends Meeting in the closing years of her life, in 

January 2014.  We were pleased that she wished to become a member, completed the membership 

process, and was welcomed into Meeting.  She had earlier been a member of Charlotte Friends Meeting.   
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Charlene always sat on a front bench in our Meeting, often accompanied by her son, Tom Whisnant.  

Occasionally, her husband Mark Oldenberg, would join her.  She wore bright colors (often yellow or gold), 

and big floppy hats -- a vibrant presence in our midst. 

Charlene’s active life influenced many people, particularly in the South.  She was a publisher of the Red 

Clay Reader, a literary magazine.  Her contributors included poets, dramatists as well as literary critics.  Her 

other careers included actor, writer, and teacher -- including leading poetry workshops in the Charlotte 

public schools. She later devoted her enormous energy and intellect to informing adults about how the 

human brain processes memories.  She thought of herself as a neuroscience researcher and consultant, 

founding her business, Mindworks. 

Charlene’s life encompassed a rare combination of flamboyance and thoughtful reflection.  Always, she was 

a perceptive, loyal friend. Her gifts of friendship extended equally to the famous and the downtrodden.  She 

wanted writers to succeed, friends to know and share their unique gifts. Her life mission was encouraging 

others to find their passions.   

She wrote how God spoke to her:  “I did not create you to be sad, to cry for the world, but to be glad.  Find 

beauty in everything.  Open your heart and your eyes.  There is a shuddering light and rocks that whisper, 

and rivers that sing, stars in the fire, fluttering wings.  Drink them in.  Ponder them and I command that you 

should celebrate these things.”  We are glad that Charlene Swansea was among us, grateful for the fullness 

of her life’s work, and her admonishment to celebrate the beauty of our world. 

9.  Tom Munk, Co-clerk Peace and Justice Committee, provided an update on efforts to bring concerns 

about our country’s support of the war in Yemen to our Congressmen. The Meeting accepted the report. 

Hart Pillow volunteered to join Tom Munk in his visit with Representative David Price; Tom Ludlow and 

Emilie Condon also may join. The suggestion was made that Tom post the resolution that FCNL is asking us 

to support to the eNews. At the request of a Friend, Tom also spoke about the First Step Act, which would 

make it easier for people getting out of prison to re-integrate. Senator Tillis has said he will support but it is 

not clear if Senator Burr will. Friends were encouraged to contact their senators on that topic as well.   

Tom Munk’s Update on the war in Yemen 

Much has happened since I reported to the Meeting last month, but much remains to be accomplished. The 

United States has agreed to stop refueling Saudi flights over Yemen. Paul Ryan has successfully used a 

deceptive parliamentary maneuver to avoid a vote on ending U.S. support for the war. Two Democrats 

voted for the bill by mistake. But Senator Sanders is expected to force a vote soon after Thanksgiving in the 

Senate. The vote will be close, and if it passes, the topic will return to the House.  

FCNL is encouraging Friends to reach out to our Senators, asking them to co-sponsor and vote for S.J.Res. 

54, the Sanders-Lee-Murphy legislation that would end all U.S. participation in the Yemen war as a matter of 

law, rather than on the whims of a president. 

I will be meeting with Rep. Price in his Raleigh Office at 3 PM on Tuesday. I will be driving from my office in 

the RTP. Friends interested in joining me, please let me know. 

10. Don Hopper, Clerk of Buildings and Grounds Committee, presented the committee’s recommendations 

for renovating the Meeting room.  Friends raised concerns and suggestions about the materials used for the 

flooring and used to finish the flooring. They also provided suggestions for the amplification system. Finance 

reported that we have sufficient funds to cover the estimated costs of the renovation and any additional 

costs for the amplification system. In response to a Friend’s question, Don reported that once approved, 

renovation should begin shortly with the goal of starting in late winter and finishing by July 2019 at the latest. 

Buildings and Grounds Committee’s recommendations will be held over for a decision in December.  

Friends were encouraged to bring questions and concerns to members of the committee. Gratitude was 

expressed for the work of Don Hopper and the committee.  

Report from Building and Grounds 
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Update and Recommendation on Meeting Room Renovation 
 

The Buildings and Grounds committee has come together in unity on a recommendation of aspects for the 
Meeting room asked for by MWAB in April of 2003. These recommendations are as follows: 

 Remove existing ceiling sheetrock and the insulation above. Install new sheetrock and trim (small 
crown, chair rail, 6” baseboard) prime and paint. Premiere Painting and Home Improvement $12,000 

 Demo existing lights, install 12 new recessed LED lights, add receptacles for valence lighting 
Dynamic Electrical solutions $2800 

 Valence to be supplied by Meeting $2000 dimmable LED tape lights. 

 Install Armstrong Faux Wood Surface Mount Acoustical Plank Ceiling Tiles 
Premiere Painting and Home Improvement $2600 labor, Meeting supplies Tiles $2500 

 HVAC reworking of return grills and supply grills 
Warren Hay Mechanical budget number $1500-2000 

 Install and Finish new Select White Oak T&G hardwood floors 
NC Floor Guys $13,600 

 Install Tcoil friendly hearing loop $ unknown Investigation ongoing Prices seen for medium sized 
location $5000-$10000 This may be something Meeting can tackle. 

 
Total Meeting Room $37500 + Tcoil Hearing Loop TBD 
 
11.  Announcements:  

A.  A memorial service for Marilyn Dyer was held on Sixth Day, November 16.  The Meeting community and 

friends from Carol Woods and the Jung Society participated.  Matt Drake expressed gratitude to all who 

helped.   

B.  Meeting for Worship with Attention to Business will meet next on First Day, December 16th, at 9:00 a.m.  

C.  The Hospitality Committee has come to unity on using compostable plates at potluck and to take the 

plates, paper napkins, and discarded food scraps to the Recycling Center on Eubanks Road. The reasons 

for this decision are threefold: (1) Sanitation, (2) Maximize fellowship and minimize clean-up, and (3) 

Compost more and consume less fossil fuel by changing to the use of compostable plates at potlucks  

D.  Friends were asked to sign up to help Hospitality greet people on First Days at 11:00 a.m. and also to 

sign up to host Friends to a Thanksgiving meal at home or to participate in a Thanksgiving meal at a 

Friend’s home. Sign-up sheets are on the door of the Meeting house. 

E. Pecans are available in the library from the fundraiser for the prison ministry. The Brunswick stew will not 

be available this year, and Richard Miller is working on refunding the money. 

  
12.  We closed with worship. 

 

Chapel Hill Friends Meeting 

Chapel Hill Monthly Meeting of the Religious Society of Friends 
531 Raleigh Road, Chapel Hill, NC  27514    (919) 929-5377 

Meetings for Worship on First Days at 8:30 and 11:00 AM 

Forum at 9:45am; Child Care from 9:30 AM–12:15 PM 

First Day School from 11:15 AM–12:00 PM 

Clerk of the Meeting: Matt Drake (919) 968-0044 

Resident: John Hite (919) 929-5377Newsletter. This newsletter is published every first Sunday under the care of the  

Publications and Communications Committee. Paper copies are available at the Meetinghouse and a PDF is posted on the Meeting website,  

www.chapelhillfriends.org. The deadline for submissions is 10 PM on the last Sunday of the month. Email submissions to 

news@chapelhillfriends.org . Please include “newsletter” in the subject line.-news. To send a news or "In the Light" announcement in the Meeting’s 

e-news, contact news@chapelhillfriends.org. Please include “e-news” or “in the light” in the subject line. This e-news goes to about 280 people. 

Do not submit personal information about someone else unless you know he/she wants to share. Subscribe to the e-news at 

www.chapelhillfriends.org/contact.html. Website. To get items posted on our website, send them to news@chapelhillfriends.org. 

 

http://us.mc1412.mail.yahoo.com/mc/compose?to=news@chapelhillfriends.org
http://us.mc1412.mail.yahoo.com/mc/compose?to=news@chapelhillfriends.org
http://www.chapelhillfriends.org/contact.html
http://us.mc1412.mail.yahoo.com/mc/compose?to=news@chapelhillfriends.org

